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Fall Lawn Care
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Lawns are equally loved, and loathed, by American gardeners.  This newsletter is for those Shore Stewards who enjoy the look and functionality of a healthy lawn but aren’t willing to sacrifice the health of Puget Sound to get it.  You can grow a beautiful lawn using minimal water, pesticides and fertilizers.  

Fall is the best time of year to make sure that your lawn has the best chance to thrive in the coming season.  Healthy lawns are more resistant to disease so this newsletter provides some basic suggestions for the lawn care giver in your family.

The Quick Story About Lawns
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Lawns use about 40% of our region’s water in the summer.  This is when supplies are the lowest and when adult salmon, wildlife and people need water most. It’s also when the greatest demand is put on our wells and aquifers, and when municipal water rates are the highest. 

Chemical use on our lawns has been tied to both contaminants in our stream and increased cancer risk.  Federal scientists studied Western Washington urban streams and found that 23 were contaminated with pesticides used by homeowners.  Rainwater can wash bug and weed killers from our lawns into streams, lakes and then Puget Sound.

In addition, pesticides may not be good for you, your kids or your pets either.  In a science journal review of 98 studies related to the use of weed and bug killers, half the studies found an increased risk of cancer.  In addition, safe disposal of unwanted pesticides costs you, the ratepayer, lots of money!

Testing Your Soils
The foundation for a low-care healthy lawn is healthy soil.  Healthy soil is rich in organic matter and chock-full of microorganisms and earthworms.  Roots spread and can find nutrients needed to grow strong and resilient plants. Determining the quality of your soil, through a soil test, is an important first step.  A soil test is a chemical analysis that estimates the soil’s ability to supply nutrients.

Benefits of Soil Tests:  All plants, including grasses and garden plants, need 16 soil-derived essential nutrients and chemical conditions to grow.  It may be necessary to add lime to neutralize very acidic soils or fertilizers to supplement our soil conditions.  A soil test will tell you what your soil contains, taking the guess work out of adding supplements.  Adding more nutrients than a lawn needs can cost extra money, may harm the plants or contaminate nearby water bodies.  

Fall and winter are a good time to order a soil test as the labs aren’t as busy. You will get a quick report and have one thing out of the way. Many labs can do the tests, but costs and reports vary greatly. Make sure any lab used provides fertilizer recommendations, not just numbers that you have to try to interpret. 

The University of Massachusetts tests are inexpensive, so property owners can more easily afford to test the various sections of a yard separately.  An on-line order form and collection instruction guide is available at http://www.umass.edu/plsoils/soiltest/brochlink1.htm.  

Building Healthy Soils
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Before planting:  Amend the soil for entire planting areas rather than just an individual plant’s holes.  Tilling two to four inches of compost into the top six to eight inches of soil greatly improves the soil’s ability to retain moisture and improves soil fertility.  

Aerating your existing yard may be needed in the fall or spring, if you can’t push a screwdriver into the soil at least 6” deep.  Other lawn areas to aerate are those where water pools, where the grass looks thin or where traffic is heavy.  Before aerating, water the lawn thoroughly.  Some reference guides recommend using a power aerator (found at many rental stores) or hiring a professional to get the job done thoroughly.  Ideally, two passes should be made with the aerator.  All the plugs left on the lawn should be raked or mowed to break them up.  They do not need to be removed and will actually help to decompose thatch layers in your lawn.
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Adding soil amendments and fertilizers can also improve your soil’s health.  It should be done only in May and / or September, with September being the best time if you fertilizer annually.  When choosing a fertilizer, look for the words “natural organic” or “slow-release” on the bag.  Though these fertilizers may cost more, they offer better value and greater protection of water quality as more of their nutrients actually feed plants instead of washing into streams or groundwater.  Quick-release fertilizes like urea and ammonium sulfate quickly dissolve in water.  Slow release fertilizers become available as outer coatings are dissolved by moisture and soil bacteria when plants are actively growing.  Most nutrients in natural organic fertilizers must be digested by bacteria before they dissolve in water and plants can use them.   

Soils west of the Cascades are often low in calcium. If a soil test shows a calcium deficiency or acid soil conditions (pH less than 5), apply lime in the spring or fall. 

Leave your grass clippings on the lawn.  This is called mulch mowing and can provide one quarter to one half of the nitrogen your lawn needs in one year.  Mulch mowing does not contribute to thatch build up (see below).  Mulch mowing works best if you mow when the lawn is dry.    You can do this with a mulching mower, a push mower or a regular mower.  A mulching mower, now comparably priced to regular mowers, chops the grass finely and then blows it down into the turf.  

Basic Lawn Care Practices
Thatching is recommended in August – September or February - April.  Thatch is the living and dead grass stems, shoots and roots that accumulate on top of the soil.  Thick thatch prevents air, water and nutrients from reaching the soil.  If the thatch layer is more than ½” thick, remove it with a rake or rented thatching machine.  As with aerating, make several passes.  A heavy thatching may result in thin turf, so overseeding is often needed.  If your lawn is very thatch prone, you may be over watering.  
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Overseed with grass seed after thatching, aerating and if there are exposed portions of your yard from weeding.  The best times to do this are September and April / May. There are grass blends better adapted to our wet winters and dry summers.  Depending on your yard conditions or uses, different seed mixes may be appropriate.  For example, perennial ryegrass requires full sun, has high water and fertilizer needs but it does take heavy wear.  Fine fescues, on the other hand, are more shade tolerant and withstand drought conditions better but do not handle heavy traffic very well.  “The Common Sense Gardening Guide to Natural Lawn Care”, listed under Resources, has a good list to start you on your way.  Newly seeded areas should be watered lightly early in the day.  A light application of ‘starter’ fertilizer can help the seeds grow quickly and crowd out the weeds.

Final Fall Lawn Care Tips
In most natural lawn care booklets, authors say to “Mow it High”.  For the final mow of the year, lower the cutting height to about two inches for cool season grasses.  This prevents grass from laying over itself when wet weather arrives.  Matted grass can create more hospitable conditions for diseases in the next season.  Even for the final mow of the season, cut no more than 1/3 of the leaf blade at one cutting. 
Many of us have an overwhelming quantity of leaves each fall.  To maintain a lush lawn in the next season, be sure to rake the bulk of the leaves off your lawn.  These leaves can be shredded or composted and then applied to landscaping beds or used as lawn mulch at a later time.  They’re free and act like slow release fertilizers
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Get your mower blades sharpened over the winter!  Dull blades shred, rather than cut, the grass making it more vulnerable to problems.  Better yet, consider upgrading to a mulching mower over the winter.  

Lastly, honestly look at the problem areas in your lawn.  If you are tired of having to put in a lot of effort to maintain an area that takes too much time, fertilize or pesticides, simply never looks good, or both, consider replacing it with something else!  Envision a landscaping bed, vegetable gardens, a rockery or some other feature that is suited to the conditions of that area.  Some people think that meadows are quite beautiful.  Reducing the size of your lawn can save you time, money and frustration while also adding some visual interest to your yard.

Resources
“The Common Sense Gardening Guide to Natural Lawn Care”, Thurston County Public Health and Social Services Department, etc. al., http://www.co.thurston.wa.us/health/ehcsg/pdf/lawn_care.pdf.

“Growing Healthy Soil”, The Natural Lawn and Garden Series – Healthy Landscapes for a Healthy Environment, December 2003, Saving Water Partnership.

“Community Horticulture Fact Sheet #79:  Lawn Care”, Holly Kennell and G. Stanke, WSU Snohomish County Extension, July 2002.

“Fall Lawn Care”, Mary Yee, The American Gardener, September / October 2002, pages 38-39.

“Soil Testing…The Right First Step”, Oklahoma Cooperative Extension Service, Oklahoma State University, Leaflet L-249.
Events
Rain Barrel Construction: Harvest the Rain

 Saturday, October 17th, Island County Annex, 121 N. East Camano Drive, Camano Island. Ongoing demonstrations from 1 – 3 pm; come anytime.  Fall rains are coming! Save the rain for a sunny day! Come by the WSU Extension office and learn how you can construct your own rain barrel, which can be attached to your downspouts to capture runoff from the roof. You can provide your indoor and garden plants with naturally soft water they will love! Learn about the different methods of making your own rain barrel, what materials to buy, and where to get them. Making your own barrel is quick and easy, at a fraction of the cost of buying one already constructed. A rain barrel display and handout materials will be available. Cost: by donation. Questions will also be answered by the presenter, Scott Chase, Shore Stewards coordinator for Island County.  Questions or directions: (360) 387-3443, ext. 258  
Climate Stewards Training

WSU Extension Climate Stewards are trained volunteers who study global climate change science and how it impacts local systems; what climate change means for each of us; and how individual changes in behavior potentially create large, positive impacts.
 
In exchange for 36 hours of professional training from university-level presenters, our volunteers offer 36 hours of volunteer service according to their own schedules. With support, volunteers participate in meaningful community projects that promote sustainability, energy conservation and other strategies to reduce carbon emissions. 
 
If you have time for training and volunteer service, you are invited to become a Climate Steward.  Training will be held at Padilla Bay Reserve in Skagit County (carpools will be organized) from 9am-3:30pm on Thursdays from October 15-November 19.  To register for this training, please contact WSU Climate Stewards Coordinator, Sarah Martin, by email, sarah_martin@wsu.edu or by phone, 360-679-7391 or visit Padilla Bay directly at http://www.padillabay.gov/

This product is funded by the Island County Marine Resources Committee and the Northwest Straits Commission. You can view the Marine Resources Committee website at www.islandcountymrc.org 
The website for the Northwest Straits Commission can be seen at http://www.nwstraits.org/ 
Extension programs and policies are consistent with federal and state laws and regulations on nondiscrimination regarding race, sex, religion, age, color, creed, national or ethnic origin; physical, mental or sensory disability; marital status, sexual orientation, or status as a Vietnam-era or disabled veteran. Evidence of noncompliance may be reported through your local Extension office.

If you would like to download or view previous Shore Steward newsletters, please visit www.shorestewards.wsu.edu/island/newsletter  . Your Shore Steward Coordinator is Scott Chase, (360)387-3443, ext 258, or email at shorestewards@wsu.edu .


















A 20% off coupon 


for bagged or bulk compost is available at �HYPERLINK "http://www.pugetsoundstartshere.org"�www.pugetsoundstartshere.org�.  Just click on “Your Rewards”.

















How to Identify Good Compost!


Poor compost can bring in weeds and actually remove nutrients from plants while it decomposes.  Good compost has a sweet, earthy smell, is dark brown or black in color, has a fibrous texture and has no weed sprouts, mushrooms or other growths.
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